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ABSTRACT
The current study addressed risk for intimate partner

violence (IPV) in a sample of Latina college women.
Attachment theory was used to predict risk of IPV using a

structural equation model. Two path models were predicted;
the first hypothesized a direct path between attachment and

IPV in which increased attachment predicts decreased IPV.
The second model hypothesized a mediated model in which

negotiation mediated the effect of attachment on reported

IPV. The results of the study did not reveal the expected
paths between the variables of interest. Attachment was not
shown to predict IPV and negotiation was not show to mediate
the effects of attachment on reported IPV. The discussion

addresses possible reasons for the insignificant results and
directions for future research.
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CHAPTER ONE
BACKGROUND

Introduction
Intimate partner violence (IPV) is a pervasive issue in
the United States. The National Institute of Justice

summarized findings from the National Violence Against Women
Survey (NVAW) revealing approximately 1.5 million women in
the United States are raped and/or physically assaulted by

an intimate partner annually (Tjaden & Thoennes, 2000) . The
NVAW study provides a comprehensive picture of the dynamics
involved in intimate partner violence. The influence of

violence in childhood has shown to significantly raise the
likelihood of reported victimization by a current partner.

Additionally this study points to a connection between
emotional abuse and violence in intimate relationships as
well as patterns of dominance and control. The study states

implications for policy that calls for viewing IPV as

primarily a crime against women given that women experience
physical assault more often than men and are more likely to

be physically injured (Tjaden & Thoennes, 2000). It also

stresses the need for studies to address the relationship

between social, environmental, demographic, and cultural
factors that influence the prevalence of IPV.
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The current study will attempt to provide further

insight into the factors stated, above by examining IPV in a

population of Latina college women. To date there has been

considerable work done in the area of couple violence and
attachment although much of this research has been limited

to the study of Caucasian participants. There is currently
limited research on Latinos and IPV and even less on how

attachment may play a role with regard to IPV among Latinos

in particular. This study will also provide data that takes
into account both maternal and paternal attachments of

Latina women in relation to the incidence of IPV in their

romantic relationships.
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CHAPTER TWO
REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE

Introduction
A review of the literature on Latino couples and

cultural implications for the manifestation of IPV will be
presented. Research on attachment as it relates to intimate

partner violence will also be addressed. Additionally, a

review on attachment theory will be presented with
adaptations by researchers highlighting the development of

this theory.
Women and Intimate Partner Violence

Identifying the critical factors associated with risk
for intimate partner violence is a sizeable and complex

undertaking. Researchers have identified isolated components
associated with risk within the couple dyad. Taken together

these components give a complex and increasingly

comprehensive look at the various factors associated with
risk for IPV.

Studies addressing the environmental and demographic
characteristics of individuals have shown higher risk for

IPV in couples with greater exposure to violence in the

community (Raghavan, Rajah, Gentile, Collado, & Kavanagh,

2009). Living in disadvantaged neighborhoods and having
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lower socioeconomic status is associated with risk for IPV

(Kaukinen, 2004; Fox & Benson, 2006). Other risk factors

include heavy consumption of alcohol and demographic
characteristics such as being younger in age and being

divorced or single (Anderson, 1997; White & Widom, 2003;
Kaukinen, 2004; Romans, Forte, Cohen, Du Mont & Hyman,
2007).

Studies addressing social factors include those with a
traditional look at IPV perpetration as primarily a problem
that stems from patriarchal ideologies and violence serving

as the mechanism to maintain those dynamics. Research has
addressed this notion by studying family dynamics in which
traditional gender roles may be challenged. One study

investigated the amount of marital power in women with
higher earnings or higher status jobs compared to their

husbands. Results showed that marital power, which allows
for decision-making, control of finances, and status as the

"provider" had less to do with the amount of money or status

and more to do with gender (Tichenor, 1999). Essentially,
though women may earn as much or more than their husbands,
husbands still had the status as the "provider", and had

control of finances and decision-making power.

Studies on the reversal of traditional financial
provider roles in the family have shown a greater risk of
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IPV perpetration by male partners toward their female

partners (Anderson 1997; Macmillan & Gartner, 1999). Another
study in which women earned as much or more than their

husbands showed these women to be at greater risk for
emotional abuse (Kaukinen, 2004). Anderson (1997) found that
when women earned more relative to their husbands, both

women and men were more likely to perpetrate violence

against their partners. Non-traditional couples in which the

wife earns at least half or more than half of the household
income have been shown to have a higher rate of divorce
(Heckert, Nowak & Snyder, 1998). These studies highlight the

impact that less traditional gender roles have on the risk

of IPV. The studies seem to indicate that when the
traditional role of the male as provider is challenged and

when the traditional role of the female as the homemaker
changes, there is an increase risk for IPV in the couple
dyad.

In contrast to the studies above, other research has
highlighted the way adapting less traditional gender roles

serve to decrease risk for IPV. A study on changes in

marriage from 1980 to 2000 has showed marital happiness was
greater in those relationships with less traditional views

on gender (Amato, Johnson, Booth & Rogers, 2003). Having an

attitude of acceptance of male dominance in a relationship
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has shown to increase risk for male-perpetrated violence

against women (Faramarzi, Esmailzadeh & Mosavi, 2005) .

Studies point to the importance of education and empowerment
for women in their relationships by adapting a view of

gender equality to reduce risk for IPV (Jewkes, 2002;

Smithey & Straus, 2004). The studies cited above seem to
provide conflicting outcomes, though as addressed in a study
with similar findings, challenging gender roles may increase
IPV in the short term yet may serve to decrease IPV toward

women in the long term (Perilla, Bakeman & Norris, 1994).

For the most part these studies have addressed IPV risk
for women yet many studies have found instances in which IPV
has implications for both women and men, pointing to

evidence that IPV may not be solely based on ideologies of
traditional gender roles. Studies have revealed risk factors
associated with IPV to be similar for men and women. History

of psychiatric disorders (Ehrensaft, Moffitt & Caspi, 2006)
and history of childhood abuse (White & Widom, 2003) has

been associated with higher risk for IPV perpetration for
both men and women. Some studies have found no gender

differences in the likeliness of perpetrating violence and
emotional abuse towards a partner (Ehrensaft, Moffitt &
Caspi, 2004; Romans et al., 2007). Other studies have shown
that men and women engage in similar expressions of violence
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(Cordova, Jacobson, Gottman, Rushe & Coz, 1993; Hamberger &
Guse, 2002).

Other studies have found that even though there are
risks of IPV for men and women, women seem to experience

more fear, insult, and dominating and controlling behaviors
at the hands of their abuser. One study showed that women in
a clinical-level abuse group were as likely as men to

perpetrate abuse though women reported more controlling
behavior from their partners than did men (Ehrensaft et al.,

2004). Hamberger and Guse's (2002) study on court-ordered

individuals attending domestic violence classes showed men

and women expressed similar violent acts. Results indicated
women were more likely to report fear, insult, anger, and

less amusement than men. Men in this study were found to
initiate violence more often and to use dominating and

controlling behaviors; they were also more likely to laugh
at partner-initiated violence (Hamberger & Guse, 2002).
Another study found men and women to be equally likely to
use various forms of abuse including physical,

psychological, and verbal abuse (Barnett, Lee & Thelen,
1997). Yet, men were more likely to report frightening their
partners and more likely to endorse controlling their

partner as a rationale for abuse (Barnett et al., 1997). An
additional study found men and women in aggressive marriages
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were equally likely to perceive being controlled by their
partner (Ehrensaft, Langhinrichsen-Rohling, Heyman, O'Leary
& Lawrence, 1999). Yet women in this study were more likely

than men to report perceiving their husbands' aggression as

a tool to control their sense of self and competence
(Ehrensaft et al., 1999).

As shown above, men and women may use violence with
intentions that vary by gender. Outcomes may vary by gender

as well. Violence in the couple relationship has negative
implications for both men and women though there is evidence

to suggest that women may be more vulnerable to these
negative impacts (Williams & Frieze, 2005; Ehrensaft,

Moffitt, & Caspi, 2006; Stith, Green, Smith, & Ward, 2008).
Williams and Frieze (2005) conducted a national survey study
of over 3,000 individuals on the patterns of psychological

distress, relationship satisfaction, and relationship

violence. Women who were victimized reported significantly
more distress and marital dissatisfaction than men. In a
longitudinal study, Ehrensaft et al.

(2006) found that for

women, abuse in the relationship was associated with a
greater increase in psychiatric disorders, the same did not
hold true for males. A meta-analytic review of intimate

partner violence showed greater marital dissatisfaction
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reported for female victims than male victims (Stith et al.,
2008) .
Some researchers maintain that IPV stems primarily from
patriarchal ideologies (Bettman, 2009). Others point to the

importance of differentiating between types of violence so
as to identify those types in which male dominance and

control may be more salient (Johnson, 2005). Many point
towards addressing IPV on a systematic level that takes into

account a number of factors including gender, social,

cultural and environmental effects, individual
characteristics and developmental history as well as

relationship dynamics (Hamel, 2007; Hamel, 2009; Klien,
2004; George, 2007; McHugh, 2005). Though it is agreed that

men are affected by IPV as are women, it is important for
research to continue work on society's most vulnerable

populations which include women and minorities. As the
studies cited above exemplify, women appear to be more

vulnerable to the effects of violence perpetration.

Furthermore, Latina women deal with the combined challenges
that come with their gender as well as issues relating to
class and race (Crenshaw, 1994).
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Latina Women and Intimate Partner Violence

Studies addressing differences between Latina and

non-Latina women have stated no significant differences in
the amount or severity of abuse between the two groups, but

have found differences in psychological outcomes and
availability of resources. Findings suggest that battered
Latina women are more likely than battered White women to be

younger, and to have lower educational attainment and lower
economic resources (West, Kantor & Jasinski, 1998; Bonomi,
Anderson, Cannon, Slesnick, & Rodriguez, 2009). Poorer

outcomes in trauma, depression, and self-esteem have been

seen in Latina women compared to non-Latina women involved
in abusive relationships (Caetano & Cunradi, 2003). Recent

studies have reported similar results including overall

poorer mental health functioning, greater depression,

somatic symptoms, and lower self-esteem for abused Latinas
compared to abused non-Latinas (Edelson, Hokoda &
Ramos-Lira, 2007; Bonomi et al., 2009). The apparent need of
mental health services for victimized Latinas is met with
greater barriers to access that care. Compared to their

Anglo counterparts, Latina women who were battered were less
likely to use both informal (support from family and

friends) and formal resources (mental health services)

(West

et al., 1998; Lipsky, Caetano, Field & Larkin, 2006; Hyman,
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Forte, Du Mont, Romans, & Cohen; 2009). Consistent with

these reports is a current literature review on minority

women exposed to IPV points to disparate access to mental
heath within these minority populations (Rodriguez,

Valentine, Son & Muhammad, 2009).
Cultural Dynamics and Intimate Partner Violence
Latino research has derived culturally-specific themes
pointing to embedded Latino values that may increase risk

for abuse of Latino women by their partners. Dominance,

power, and possessiveness have been associated with abuse by
Latino men toward their partners (Perilla, 1999; Sugihara &
Warner, 2002) . More specifically the concept of machismo is

presumed to influence the development of intimate partner
violence in Latino populations, both as a way of obtaining

control over women and emphasizing strict gender roles in
the family (Perilla, 1999). Machismo stresses physical

strength, aggressiveness, and power over the female
(Perilla, 1999).
A qualitative study on Latinas in abusive relationships

sheds light on the dynamics that make it difficult for women
to leave. A sense of cultural and familial pressure to
continue in the relationship in order to uphold the

responsibilities of a mother and wife is one such dynamic
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(Kasturirangan & Williams, 2003). Women may also be
intimidated and fearful of consequences provoked by trying
to leave the relationship. These consequences include shame

from the family, fear of not having their children, fear of
being deported, fear of increased abuse and a sense of

responsibility as wives and mothers (Perilla, 1999).
Traditionally, women in Latino culture are taught from a

young age to place all other's needs before her own, to be
obedient and subservient, and to keep their place in the

home serving her husband and children (Perilla, 1999).
Additionally, the concept of enduring emphasizes staying in

a relationship for the sake of the family as a symbol of
strength (Kasturirangan & Williams, 2003).

As addressed above, many studies have found risk
markers for Latino women involved in abusive relationships
to include gender inequality and machismo. Similarly,
patriarchy and gender roles may dictate the use of violence
for White couples in Western society, yet it does not

explain all violent dynamics in White couple relationships.
Likewise, it is important to note while the dynamics in
Latino relationships may set a fertile ground for IPV,

machismo does not explain all violence observed in Latino

couples.
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Interestingly, Sugihara and Warner (2002) found
evidence of Latino men being more egalitarian than often

depicted and suggest that machismo may be an unsophisticated

concept to explain Latino men's use of IPV toward their
partner. A current study summarizing IPV among Latinos
similarly comes to the conclusion that commonly cited

studies pointing to machismo as a key factor in IPV for

Latinos may not be typical in more egalitarian relationships
that often exist among Latino couples (Elevens, Shelley,

Clavel-Arcas, Barney, Tobar, Duran, Barajas-Mazaheri &
Esparza, 2007) . Studies have shown other similarities

between Latino and non-Latino subjects. Franco, Sabattini
and Crosby,

(2004) conducted a study comparing Latina and

White females' perceptions of their mothers' and fathers'

gender-role ideologies and their values and behavior
concerning work and family. Results indicated that Latino
mothers and White mothers had similar ideologies, values and
behaviors and Latino fathers and White fathers strongly

resembled each other as well (Franco et al., 2004). High
rates for female perpetrated violence in both White and
Latino couples have been found (Caetano, Schafer & Cunradi,

2001). Risks associated with IPV include low income,
cohabitation, and relationship length for both White and
Latino couples (Caetano et al., 2001). Additionally, having
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witnessed IPV in the family of origin was a risk factor for
use of IPV by men towards their partners for both Latinos

and non-Latino males (Perilla, 1999; Aldarondo, Kantor &
Jasinski, 2002).

Latinas facing IPV may fare worse than those in the
dominant culture due to the effects of poverty and racism

(Crenshaw, 1994). However, what is also apparent is that

Latino couples seem to resemble couples in the dominant
culture more than expected. In couples where IPV is present
another dynamic that is important to address is the

relationship quality. This dynamic is assumed to influence
the presence of IPV in relationships across ethnic
identities.

Early Aggression as Precursor to
Intimate Partner Violence

Studies addressing relationship dynamics have cited
communication difficulties and conflict in the couple

relationship as stressors linked to perpetration of
aggression towards ones partner. A study using national
survey data found that the most significant factor for risk

of IPV across ethnic groups was the level of relationship
conflict (Aldarondo et al., 2002). In a study of couples and

patterns of communication, couples described as domestically
violent were more likely to engage in more negative behavior
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toward one another (Cordova, Jacobson, Gottman, Rushe & Coz,

1993). These behaviors included critical remarks and being
less approving and accepting (Cordova et. al., 1993) .
Similarly, a more recent study showed husband and wives with
recent physical aggression have poorer communication than

couples with no aggression (Gordis, Margolin & Vickerman,
2005).
Husbands in the aggression group were less flexible and

less agreeable and wives were less warm and less positive
(Gordis et al., 2005). A study on emotion regulation and IPV

showed that husbands' negative affect was positively

associated with IPV for couples involved in mutual
perpetration of violence (McNulty & Hellmuth, 2008). This
was similar to another study in which husbands' aggression

seemed more dominant in determining marital satisfaction

than wives' aggression (Lawrence & Bradbury, 2007).
A current meta-analysis was conducted to investigate
marital satisfaction, marital conflict and physical

aggression in couple relationships (Stith et al., 2008).

Results showed that low marital satisfaction and high

marital conflict is associated with IPV (Stith et al.,
2008). What needs clarification from these studies is

whether conflict and dissatisfaction is a precursor to IPV

or the result of IPV in the couple relationship. A study
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addressing this question showed, that those couples that were
initially non-aggressive tended to remain non-aggressive and

those who were moderately aggressive remain stable over
time. Variability in aggression served to predict

satisfaction in a relationship more so than satisfaction
predicted aggression (Lawrence & Bradbury, 2 007) .

Using a structural equation model, Perilla, Bakeman and

Norris (1994) found that among Latinas, stress and husbands'
use of alcohol predicted mutual respect in the couple, which

in turn predicted IPV. A study that tracked interpersonal
behavior, psychopathology, and relationship quality over
time showed, that couples' hostility toward, each other early

in their relationship predicted later IPV in the
relationship (Moore & Florsheim, 2007). These studies
suggest the quality of interactions in the relationship

dynamic may lead to either increased or decreased risk for
IPV. The quality of interactions may be a viable point of
study to address possible protective influences against IPV

as well as influences that may increase risk for IPV. In an
attempt to take a more comprehensive look at IPV, the use of
attachment theory as a model to explain violence in
relationships takes into account the quality of interactions

in couple relationship. Attachment theory also provides a

model that accounts for early aggression in a relationship
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as a precursor for IPV in that negative models of

interaction are developed in childhood and are maintained
through adolescent and adult relationships.

Sugihara and Warner's (2002) study has linked

relationship dynamics to attachment theory. Their study
found implications for dominance on the part of the male in

Latino couples to be predictive of psychological and
physical abuse. Additionally, they noted that possessiveness

might be a factor related to jealousy in men and how that

may correlate with fearful attachment (Sugihara & Warner,
2002). This study points to the importance of addressing
relationship concepts within the context of culturally

specific studies involving Latinos and IPV. More
specifically Sugihara and Warner (2002) link these

relationship concepts to attachment theory.
This study proposes to further explore attachment
theory concepts within the context of Latina women's

experiences with intimate partner violence. A brief

introduction to attachment theory and key points that relate

to the current study follows.
Attachment Theory
Attachment theory initially introduced by Bowlby has

contributed to the understanding of couple relationships.
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Initially limited to the complex bond between infant and

mother, it has now been used to understand the individual's
later relationship bonds. As cited in Bretherton (1985),

attachment is described by Bowlby as an innate motivation
for an individual to seek proximity to a specific person

that serves as the attachment figure. When the infant

perceives their attachment figure as responsive to their
needs they feel secure and comforted (Bowlby, 1988). This

attachment system is most often identified in the

interaction between mothers and infants, the models from
which early attachment theory, and research was derived.

Mary Ainsworth's work served to enrich Bowlby's theory
through data from empirical tests with mothers and infants

in the home and in laboratory environments. Through these

studies Ainsworth depicted how parents can serve as a secure

base and provide their child with the means to safely
explore their environment (Ainsworth & Bowlby, 1991).

Ainsworth derived three attachment styles from these studies
and provided the empirical terms with which to measure
attachment. Ainsworth divided the infants into three groups:
securely attached, and two types of insecurely attached

infants: avoidant and anxious/ambivalent (Bowlby, 1988).
These attachment styles identified in the child are the
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consequence of concurrent patterns of care giving observed,

in the mothers (Bowlby, 1988).
The early patterns between child and caregiver, which

constitute the child's expression of needs and the

caregiver's subsequent response to those needs are

internalized and form an "internal working model" for the
child. When a child expresses a need and an attachment
figure responds to it in a consistent way, that pattern of
response will be internalized by the child as something they
can consistently expect from their attachment figure. After

time the child will generalize this pattern to other

relationships. The way in which others respond to the child
will give him information about himself in relation to
others. Essentially if a child's primary attachment figure

is consistently unavailable to the child's needs the child

may have a working model of himself as being unworthy of
love and care from others (Bretherton, 1990).

Attachment in Subsequent Relationships
While early life experiences are critical in the
formation of attachment, this model is one that can be

continually revised and updated as the child continues to
have a number of experiences with their attachment figures

(Bowlby, 1988). Yet the reciprocal nature of internal
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working models becomes integral to the general stability of
the model across time and relationships. Certain attachment
behaviors on the part of the child though initially* elicited

by their attachment figure, such as avoidance due to an
unresponsive parent, will also elicit certain behavior from

others, such as keeping their distance due to the child's

avoidance. This in turn will confirm the child's internal
model of being unworthy of love from others (Bowlby, 1988).

This consistency of attachment patterns and internal working

models is essential to the understanding of later adult
relationships .

Early as well as more current studies have demonstrated,
the degree to which childhood and adolescent attachment to

parents affects social functioning and psychological well

being (Armsden & Greenberg, 1990; Lapsley, Rice, &
Fitzgerald, 1990; McCormick & Kennedy, 1994; Moss, Rousseau,

Parent, St. Laurent & Saintonge, 1998; Leiberman, Doyle, &

Markiewicz

1999; Kenny & Gallagher, 2002; Simpson et al.,

2007). These studies have linked insecure attachments to

parents with a number of social and personal difficulties
including, depression, anxiety suicidal ideation, negative

peer relationships, separation anxiety disorder, and
internalizing and externalizing problems. Attachment theory
accurately captured the degree to which parent and child

20

attachment styles are important to child and adolescent

adjustment. The next step was to extend the theory to
encompass the qualities of adjustment or maladjustment

observed in adult relationships.

Attachment Styles and Internal Working Models
Hazan and Shaver (1987) were the first to attempt to
use attachment theory as a way to conceptualize adult

relationships. Comparable to the proportions of infants
labeled as secure or insecure at that time, adults in this
study also fell into similar proportions of secure or

insecure attachment styles, providing evidence of the
continuity of attachment effects. This study also showed the
best predictor of participants' attachment style to their
partner to be their perceptions of their relationship with
their parents as well as the quality of their parent's

relationship with each other (Hazan & Shaver, 1987). Hazan
and Shaver (1987) were able to identify how individuals'

mental models of themselves and the social world were

related to their attachment style. Subjects who were more
securely attached were more likely to believe their romantic

partners were available and trustworthy, and had more
positive feelings about the course of romantic love; this is
consistent with Bowlby's theory of internal working models.
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Likewise Feeney and Noller (1990) also found

theoretically consistent mental models in their subjects.

Secure subjects were most likely to recall supportive early

parenting history and were likely to see others as
trustworthy. Insecure subjects were likely to report a
perception of non-supportive early parenting, mistrust of

others and were likely to distance themselves from others or
characterize their relationships as dependent (Feeney &

Noller, 1990) .
Collins and Read (1990) found that subject's memories
about their relationship with their parents were related to

their perception of their relationship with their romantic
partners as well as their perception of themselves and of

the social world. Subjects with feelings of trust and warmth
from their mothers were more likely to score higher on

self-esteem and were more expressive. These subjects also
had more positive beliefs about their social world including
the belief that people can be trusted. Likewise having less

confidence in others was correlated with having parents who

were rejecting or inconsistent and this also reflected
negatively on the subject's beliefs about himself or herself

including feelings of worthlessness and low self-esteem

(Collins &. Read, 1990) . In addition to replicating the

existence of relatively stable mental models as a function
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of subjects' attachment style, Collins and Read (1990)

looked further into adult's choice of romantic partners. The
subjects in their study seemed to choose partners that

further confirmed their conceptions of themselves and others
(Collins & Read, 1990). For example subjects who had fears
of being abandoned were likely to choose partners who were

uncomfortable with intimacy therefore confirming their fears

of being unloved (Collins & Read, 1990). This finding
reiterates the reciprocal nature of internal working models

that provide room for modification while at the same time
help maintain the stability of mental models.

Childhood Exposure to Intimate Partner Violence

Research on the transmission of intimate partner
violence has been conducted with consistent findings linking

witnessing of intimate partner violence with later

relationship difficulties. Martin's (1990) study on 223
young college students used a path analysis model that

linked intimate partner violence between parents with an
avoidant style of conflict as well as verbally aggressive

and physically aggressive styles of conflict with their
parents. Conflict with parents was related to the subject's

relationship difficulties with their romantic partners. A
twenty-year longitudinal study on 543 participants was
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conducted to observe intergenerational transmission of
partner violence (Ehrensaft, Cohen, Brown, Smailes, Chen &
Johnson, 2003). Results showed that the greatest predictor

of perpetration of violence toward a partner was conduct
disorder though witnessing intimate partner violence was

also a strong predictor (Ehrensaft et al., 2003). As far as
being at risk for victimization of partner violence, the

strongest predictor was exposure to intimate partner

violence between one's parents (Ehrensaft et al., 2003) .
Goudbout, Dutton, Lussier, and Sabourin's (2009) path

analysis study on 644 adults revealed that early childhood
exposure to parent IPV predicts the presence of IPV as
adults. Additionally, results of the study indicated

childhood exposure to violence had an indirect path to adult
IPV through attachment representations (Godbout et al.,

2009). A large national study with over 1,600 couples

addressed the impact of alcohol consumption, impulsivity,
and childhood physical abuse on male and female perpetrated
IPV (Schafer, Caetano & Cunradi, 2004). Early childhood
abuse was associated with impulsivity and drinking problems,

which in turn was associated with higher levels of IPV

(Schafer et al., 2004). Childhood abuse was reported as

important for all men including Latino men and Latino women
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but not African American or White women (Schafer et al.,
2004) .

Intergenerational Transmission of
Attachment Dynamics
Attachment styles can continue to be transmitted from
one generation to another from the romantic partnership to
their offspring. Studies have identified the effects of

marital quality in the successive attachment in children.

Fathers whose perceptions of their marriage were favorable
were more likely to have better attachment to their children
(Cox, Owen, Lewis, & Henderson, 1989). Fathers in marriages
described as non-satisfying were more likely to have less

involvement with their children (Harris & Morgan, 1991) .
Likewise hostility in the marital relationship can predict
the level of hostility toward children by the part of the

father (Moore & Florsheim, 2008). Wong, Mangelsdorf, Brown,
Neff, and Schoppe-Sullivan (2009) reported similar findings

in which high marital quality predicted secure infants.

The above studies provide empirical data for the
structure of internal working models. As research

established the general continuity of attachment styles

throughout the lifespan, the next question as posed by
Bretherton (1990), was how an individual could rework and

reorganize their internal working model that had been molded
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by previous negative interactions. As the phrase 'internal
working model' suggests the model is in constant
reorganization and adaptation as the individual experiences
different attachment relationships. In a 2000 study on the

development of adult attachment, Fraley and Shaver (2000)

spoke of the importance for research to focus on a more

detailed understanding of the degree to which early
attachment style is linked to later adult attachment style.

Though at the time retrospective research addressed this

linkage in studies such as those cited ahove (Hazan & Shaver
1987; Feeney & Noller, 1990), what is needed are
longitudinal studies that can display the link more clearly
throughout the lifespan (Fraley & Shaver, 2000).

Simpson, Collin, Tran, and Haydon's (2007) longitudinal
study reported findings on 78 participants studied at

various intervals over 20 years. Participants' attachment at
12 months of age predicted their social competence with

peers in their school-aged years. These effects then served

to predict security in peer relationships in adolescence,
which in turn predicted their emotional experience in
intimate relationships as adults (Simpson et al., 2007).
Sternberg, Lamb, Guterman, Abbott, and Dawud-Noursi

(2005) conducted a longitudinal study looking at the effects

of child abuse and witnessing of IPV on adolescent
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attachment to their parents, and revealed that abuse

experienced five to six years earlier did not impact the

adolescents' attachment to their mother but current abuse
did. White and Widom (2003) conducted a study on young

adults with documented cases of child abuse, which attempted

to determine the level of IPV in their current relationships
and whether the effects of early childhood abuse were

mediated by early aggressive behavior and adult antisocial
personality disorder. Results did indicate that adult

antisocial personality disorder mediated effects of

childhood abuse on adult IPV but early aggressive behaviors

did not,

(White & Widom, 2003). It was concluded that recent

adult behaviors are related to perpetration of IPV rather
than distant early aggressive behavior in childhood (White &

Widom, 2003). What's important about these studies is the
implication that early attachment experiences do indeed
influence later developmental stages but more current
experiences can override previous ones. Essentially,
attachment experiences may have a strong impact on the

stages that immediately follow. This shows the way the
internal working model is constantly influenced by
subsequent relationships. As stated by Sternberg et al.

(2005), these finding have promising clinical implications

that emphasize the readjustment of internal working models
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in children and adolescents to improve maladjusted
attachment relationships even after experiencing such
difficulties as child abuse and neglect. Likewise this can

have implications for treatment of adult relationships and
the presence of IPV.

Attachment and Fathers

Studies are expanding our knowledge of the importance
of mothers' and fathers' relationship with their children
and their subsequent development and outcomes. Additionally
research has highlighted unique contributions made by
fathers.

Attachment to mother and father has been associated

with academic competence and self esteem in their children

(Noom, Dekoyic & Meeus, 1999; Rubin, Dwyer, Booth-LaForce,

Kim, Burgess & Rose-Krasnor, 2004). Fathers who report
having good quality relationships with their own parents are
more likely to report feeling positive about their parenting
ability (Grossman, Grossmann, Fremmer-Bombik, Kindler,
Scheuerer-Englisch & Simmermann, 2002; Shears, Robinson &

Emde, 2002) . Having security in other close relationships
has also been associated with positive parenting outcomes.

In a study on fathers of preschool aged children, fathers

with more secure internal working models of their romantic
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partners and those who utilized family support were more

likely to have a positive father-child relationship
(Newland, Coyl & Freeman, 2008). This study used a diverse

sample that included Latino fathers.
Dynamics in father-child relationships may be different
for girls and boys. Levels of support and involvement by

fathers have been found to be higher for boys than girls

(Rubin et al., 2004; Harris & Morgan, 1991). Older girls
seem to be more dependent on their mother than their father

(Lieberman, Doyle & Markiewicz, 1999). In a study on
undergraduate female students core beliefs of disconnection
and rejection were best predicted by paternal attachment
representations (Blissett, Walsh, Harris, Jones, Leung &

Meyer, 2006). In a current study on the use of fathers as
key attachment figures, high paternal support was not
something that was likely wanted or attained by fathers and
daughters. Yet, those that did achieve this level of
paternal support showed a heightened ability to diffuse

disagreements using open communication and respect (Freeman

& Almond, 2010). This study also showed that having a more

involved father and a stronger attachment to father is
linked with less early sexual activity and greater

likeliness for girls to be on birth control (Freeman &
Almond, 2010). Having less involved or absent fathers has
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been linked with early sexual activity and teen pregnancy in

daughters (Ellis, Bates, Dodge, Fergusson, Horwood, Pettit &
Woodward, 2003). The impact of father's presence in their

daughter's lives has similar qualities for Latino fathers. A

qualitative study on Mexican fathers living in the United
States, examined father's perceptions of their daughter's

sexuality. Results indicated that Latino father's insistence
on their daughter's virginity was to protect them from

sexual violence, to avoid early pregnancy and sexually
transmitted diseases, and to ensure completion of college

and a better economic status for their future
(Lopez-Gonzalez, 2004).
A unique contribution fathers make on their children's
development seems to be in the realm of social competence,
which has been highlighted in several studies. Tn a study on

aggressive and non-aggressive children and their
relationship with parents, Verschueren and Marcoen's (1999)

study found that for rejected non-aggressive children (those

children perceived as least liked by their peers) reported

significantly less perceived security with their father (but
not with their mother) compared to popular children. Young

adolescents reporting higher paternal (but not maternal)

support had less social problems with peers, they were less
likely to be rejected and victimized (Rubin et al., 2004).
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A study addressing parental attachment and peer
relationships showed that children who viewed their mother
and father as available reported more positive relationships

with their peers (Lieberman et al., 1999). Additionally,

attachment to fathers in particular predicted less conflict
with friends (Lieberman et al., 1999).

A study using data from a national survey of over 900

participants used father's reports of involvement and
mother's reports of children's behavior problems (Amato &

Rivera, 1999). Findings were that paternal involvement is
negatively related to behavior problems in children and

findings were sustained after controlling for mother

involvement, these finding included Latinos as well as

non-Latino Whites (Amato & Rivera, 1999).
A 16-year longitudinal study on father's attachment

relationship to their child highlighted the distinct ways in
which father's attachment behaviors are unique from mother's

behaviors and how they contribute to their children's
security (Grossman et al., 2002) . A better predictor of

father's attachment was the way in which they initiated

sensitive and gentle challenges during play with their
child. Grossman et al.

(2002) postulates that fathers may

contribute to their children's felt security through gentle
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challenges and encouragement of exploration, whereas mothers

provide comfort during times of stress.
A study on fifth and sixth graders showed attachment to

fathers was significantly related to social self-efficacy
(Coleman, 2003) . A study on a community sample of adults

showed positive paternal care is associated with quality of
life in adulthood though maternal care was not found to be a

predictor (Rikhye, Tyrka, Kelly, Gagne, Mello, Mello, Price
& Carpenter, 2008). In this study quality of life included

factors of schoolwork, housework, physical health, leisure
activities and social relationships (Rikhye, et al., 2008).
A recent longitudinal study looking at parents and

their children from infancy to preadolescence found that

having a securely attached mother was associated with

preadolescents reporting more empathy, friendliness,

sensitivity and acceptance of others (Kouvo & Silven, 2010).
Preadolescents with securely attached fathers reported fewer
problems in social relationships (Kouvo & Silven, 2010).

Latino Families and Attachment Qualities
A distinctive contribution of the current study will be
the addition of data on Latino mothers and fathers in

regards to attachment. Research on Latinos and parent-child
attachment outcomes is sparse. Data on Latinos, attachment
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and IPV is even more limited. Even so, studies that included

Latino participants have shown that dynamics of attachment
are expressed similarly for Latinos compared to the dominant

culture. Low attachment between Latino adolescents and their
parents has been linked to increased risk of delinquency
including violent behavior and drug use(Peacock, McClure &

Agars, 2003; Wampler & Downs, 2010; De La Rosa, Dillon,
Ganapati, Rojas, Pinto & Prado, 2010). A study on

psychological outcomes and attachment indicated better

outcomes for Latinos with higher attachment to parents and
peers (Garriott, Love, Tyler, Thomas, Roan-Belle & Brown,

2010).
When addressing cultural themes in the research of

minorities, positive attributes of those themes can

frequently be omitted (Kasturirangan, Krishan & Riger,
2004). As the negative aspects of some cultural themes may
serve as risk factors, positive aspects can serve as

protective factors (Bernal & Saez-Santiago, 2006). As an
example, nurturing and caring for children are attributes
also embedded in the concept of machismo (Mayo, 1997).

Familismo is another theme found in Latino culture that
stresses strong attachments between family members (Rinderle
& Montoya, 2008) . Research that includes data from Latinos
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highlights the importance of relationship qualities in

Latino couples and families.
A study on father's participation in childrearing found

that regardless of ethnicity fathers were equally likely to

be affectionate and encouraging with their children (Toth &

Xu, 1999). In this study fathers that held more traditional

views on gender roles were less involved with their children
though results indicated that this was more pronounced for

White fathers than for Latino fathers. Additionally, results

revealed Latino fathers as more likely than White fathers to
supervise and engage with their children. These results were
found to be independent of beliefs regarding gender
ideologies. In general fathers who held more egalitarian

ideologies and who were committed to fatherhood were more
involved fathers. Toth and Xu (1999) concluded that Latino

fathers might be more traditional in their values but

egalitarian in actual fathering behaviors. This is
consistent with a later study by Franco et al.

(2004) on

Latino and White father's ideologies and their relationship
with work and family. In this study ideology, values and

subsequent behaviors did not strongly correspond with each
other while values and commitment did. Simply having an
ideology whether traditional or not, did not automatically

bring about behaviors associated with that ideology.
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Coltrane, Parke and Adams (2004) conducted a study of Latino

men residing in the U.S. The sample of men tended to hold
more traditional gender views than those found in the

general population. Results indicated that Latino men were
more involved in housework and parenting if they held more
egalitarian views about men and women's division of labor

(Coltrane et al., 2004). The families in this study that
endorsed more cohesion and commitment had fathers that were

more involved with monitoring and interaction with children

(Coltrane et al., 2004) . Additionally, men identified as

less acculturated were more likely to have higher levels of
interaction with and supervision of their children (Coltrane
et al., 2004) .
Though the current study will not address acculturation
specifically it is important to note that there are dynamics
in the relationships among Latinos, which seem to change

according to the degree of exposure to and adoption of the
dominant culture. In a study on Latino women, acculturation

and reported IPV indicated that as acculturation increased
so did the likeliness of reporting IPV in their relationship

(Garcia, Hurwitz & Kraus, 2005). Preserving the Latino
values of familismo has been associated with positive

outcomes observed in Latino populations. These strong family
values have been considered protective factors against less
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desirable effects. A national study on Latinos indicated

family cohesion was associated with lower psychological
distress (Rivera, Guarniccia, Mulyaney-Day, Lin, Torres &

Alegria, 2008) . Another study on a community sample of
Latina adolescents found that strongest protective factor
for depressive symptoms was family connection, specifically

establishing and maintaining positive relationships with
parents (Locke, Newcomb, Duclos & Goodyear, 2007) . Another

factor found to be linked with strong family orientation for
Latinos is Latinos likeliness to regard marriage more
positively compared to non-Latino Whites (Oropesa, 1996).

Also across the transition to parenthood, which can be a
time of stress, Latinos were found, more likely to be warm

towards each other and to remain involved romantically,
compared to White and African American couples (Moore &
Florsheim, 2007).
The following studies look at parent-child dynamics

among Latinos, which engage novel concepts that result in

positive outcomes in parent-child attachment. Sensitive care
giving was associated with positive child-mother attachment

in a study on infants and mothers of Mexican heritage,
consistent with attachment findings in the dominant culture

(Howes & Wishard Guerra, 2008). In this study it was
discovered that having mothers that involved other relatives
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as social support was related to having more securely
attached children. An additional finding was that mothers in

this study were likely to expect from their child a type of
relational dynamic that endorsed concepts of respectful

relations and co-operation, which was viewed as possibly
discouraging autonomy. Nevertheless, this specific
socialization goal did not hinder children's ability to
securely attach to their mothers (Howes & Wishard Guerra,

2008). Another study exploring parenting in Latinos found
that the predominant style for Latinos was the "protective"

parenting style, which emphasized low autonomy as well as a

high degree of warmth (Rodriguez, Valentine, Son & Muhammad,
2009. These studies emphasize the need for additional

research on Latinos and attachment as the current literature
portrays relationship qualities as a salient feature in

Latino outcomes.

.

Summary of Literature Review
The research on intimate partner violence has addressed

environmental and demographic influences that may increase

risk for IPV among women. Some important research addressed
IPV toward women as a means to maintain traditional gender

roles intact. Other studies pointed to the importance of

viewing IPV as a harmful dynamic affecting both men and
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women. Still, research found that women seem to be affected

by dynamics of power and control more than men and studies
found women to have worse psychosocial outcomes as a result

of IPV compared to men.
Initial studies focused primarily on Caucasian

subjects. As research of IPV expanded, to include Latino
subjects, cultural themes were often used to address the

risk for IPV, such as machismo and familismo. This research
provided important information on Latinos and risk for IPV
though some studies also found many similarities between

Latinos and the dominant culture. As research in the area of
IPV and Latinos expands, it is important to address dynamics

that are universal across ethnicities. One such dynamic is
the relational quality in couple relationships. Attachment

is one theory that addresses the quality of intimate
relationships and provides a theoretical basis for the
establishment and maintenance of relational patterns into
adult romantic relationships. Attachment been documented as

a relational quality between parent and child that affects a

number of psychosocial outcomes including, self-esteem,
depression and social functioning throughout the life span.
Addressing attachment dynamics may prove fruitful for Latino

research as it may tap into the cultural themes of close

family bonds prominent in the Latino culture.
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Research Utilizing Inventory of Parental
and Peer Attachment
The current study proposes to expand the understanding

of attachment dynamics in Latina college women by obtaining
data from the Inventory of Parental and Peer Attachment
(IPPA), which determines Maternal, and Paternal attachment
(Armsden & Greenberg, 1987)

(IPPA). The IPPA is a scale that

measures the perceived quality of the parent/adolescent

attachment relationship and asks the participants to rate

statements about their parents as the participant remembers
them in childhood (birth to 15 year of age).
Assessing the perceived quality over a span of time

attempts to capture the possible changes in attachment
qualities and the reorganization of internal working models
the participant may have experienced. While observations of

infants are used to infer attachment relationships, the
advanced cognitive abilities of adolescents and young adults

allow for attachment constructs to be measured by
self-report (Armsden & Greenberg, 1987). Though the IPPA
does not distinguish between types of attachment styles, it
does attempt to identify the theoretical structures of

internal working models (Armsden & Greenberg, 1987). Studies
using the IPPA have in large part focused on the association

between parent attachment and psychosocial outcomes such as
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aggression, self-esteem, depression, life satisfaction, and
personal and social identity (Armsden & Greenberg, 1987;

Armsden & Greenberg, 1990; Lapsley, 1990; Simons, 2001;
Milne, 2001; Sternberg, 2005; Gomez & McLaren, 2007).
Initial studies using the IPPA have shown higher rates

of parent attachment to be linked with higher self-esteem,

and lower rates in attachment linked with negative outcomes
such as greater suicidal ideation and separation anxiety

disorder (Armsden & Greenberg, 1987; Armsden & Greenberg,
1990). Additionally these two studies found that outcomes

were directly related to parental attachment after
controlling for peer attachment (Armsden & Greenberg, 1987;
Armsden & Greenberg, 1990), these findings are consistent

with the attachment model that emphasizes the enduring
parental influence as a model for later adult relationships.

Later studies using the IPPA have found similar
outcomes. For example, Engels (2001) found that more
positive perceived parental attachment predicted less

anxiety and better social skills in adolescents. In a study
on adolescent attachment, identity and college adjustment,

Lapsley et al.

(1990) found personal and social identity to

be significantly predicted by parental attachment. Gomez and
McLaren (2007) found that parent attachment predicted

self-esteem, which in turn predicted aggression. This
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finding emphasizes the notion of the internal working model,.
which emphasizes the cognitive constructions of the self,

which is related to self-esteem, and how that then affects

other aspects of functioning such as aggression. In a study

of parent and peer attachment and psychological adjustment,
Garriott et al.

(2010) utilized the IPPA with a Latino

population of college students. Positive parent and peer
attachments were associated with higher self-esteem.

Parental attachment was significantly associated with
psychological distress and this relationship was mediated by

self-esteem. However, the link between peer attachment and
psychological distress was not found to be significant
(Garriott et al., 2010). The utilization of the IPPA in

these studies shows its utility in highlighting parental
attachment and later adult psychosocial functioning.

The Current Study
This study will add to the body of knowledge utilizing
the IPPA by attempting to demonstrate the relationship

between parental attachment and risk for IPV. Latina women
in particular will be observed to add to the body of

research on Latinos in the area of couple violence and
attachment theory. Given theory and empirical findings this
study hypothesizes two structural equation models. The first
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model attempts to capture the broad assumption that
attachment to parents will predict later relationship

qualities in adulthood. Given the general consistency of

internal working models, they are assumed to endure
throughout other attachment relationships including those
with significant others. A more trusting and open

relationship with parents will form an internal working
model that will reflect on other adult relationships. It is

hypothesized that parental attachment will have a negative
relationship with reported IPV.

A second model hypothesizes a mediated variable to

explain the effects of attachment on reports of IPV.
Attachment to parents is assumed to predict levels of IPV

through the formation of negotiation tactics formed in early
attachment relationships. Better attachment to parents is

assumed to develop a positive interaction quality including

better negotiation skills with romantic partners. Higher
negotiation skills in turn will predict lower reports of IPV

in the relationship. It is hypothesized that negotiation
will mediate the effects between parental attachment and
reported IPV. A positive relationship between attachment and
negotiation is predicted and a negative relationship between
negotiation and reported IPV is predicted.
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CHAPTER THREE
METHODOLOGY

.Introduction
The following study utilizes data from an archival

database of data collected at CSUSB since 2001.
Participants
Participants in the current study were women recruited

from Psychology and Human Development courses at California

State University, San Bernardino. All 943 participants were
women of at least 18 years of age. For the purpose of this

study only Latina women were selected yielding a sample of
250 women; 51% identified themselves as Mexican or

Mexican-American and 49% self identified as Hispanic/Latino.

Ages ranged from 18 to 51 with an average age of 24 years.

In this sample 67% were single, 28% married, 1% divorced and
4% indicated their marital status as 'other'. This study

examines data utilizing the Conflict Tactic Scale-2 and the

Inventory of Parental and Peer Attachment.
Data Collection

Researchers collecting data were students with
experience administrating questionnaires in psychological
research. Participants completed a packet of self-report
questionnaires and a demographics page. Participants were
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provided informed consent and a debriefing by the
experimenters after the administration of the
questionnaires. All participants were given resource packets

with contact numbers of mental health and other agencies.

Instrumentation
The Conflict Tactic Scale-2
The Conflict Tactic Scale-2 (Gelles & Straus, 1996)

measure assesses participants' level of exposure (as both

possible victim and perpetrator) to domestic violence. This

questionnaire is composed of 78 Likert-type items, which are
rated on an 8-point scale from 0 (this has never happened)
to 7 (more than 20 times in the past year). This measure
includes five subscales: Negotiation, Psychological
aggression, Physical assault, Sexual coercion and Injury.
The Negotiation scale measures the extent of positive

communication used during times of conflict. Psychological
aggression includes both verbal and nonverbal acts of

aggression. Physical assault, Sexual coercion and Injury can
be categorized as minor or severe. This scale has good
internal consistency, alpha = .86.
The Inventory of Parental and Peer Attachment
The Inventory of Parental and Peer Attachment (Armsden

& Greenberg, 1989) scale measures participants' parental
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attachment. It consists of 25 Likert-type items rated on a 5
point scale from 1 (almost never true or never true) to 5
(almost always or always true). The inventory can be

administered to separately assess maternal attachment and
paternal attachment. This measure includes three subscales:

Trust, Communication and Alienation. The Trust subscale
measures the degree to which an attachment figure is

available and accepting of their child. Communication
measures the level openness between attachment figure and

child. The Alienation scale evaluates the degree of
isolation and anger the subject associates with their

attachment figure. This scale has good internal consistency,
alpha = .93.

Data Analysis Procedures
A structural equation model will be fit on the

variables of interest.
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CHAPTER FOUR
RESULTS AND DISCUSSION
Presentation of the Findings
The first hypothesized model examined the predictors of

domestic violence. It was hypothesized that greater
attachment to mother and father would predict less domestic
violence. The second model hypothesized that attachment

would have a positive relationship with negotiation and
negotiation would have a negative relationship with IPV.
The assumptions were evaluated through SPSS and EQS.
The dataset contained responses from 245 women after removal

of outliers. Only complete cases were used for this analysis
(N = 242).
Mardia's Normalized coefficient = 19.7, indicated

violation of multivariate kurtosis. The EQS program takes
nonnormality into account when assessing the %2 statistics

and adjustments to the standard errors are made to account
for nonnormality, therefore the robust statistic is used

(Ullman, 2007). The model fit the data moderately well. A
2-1 ratio for the Chi-square and the degrees of freedom is

indicative of a good fit (Ullman, 2007). Satorra-Bentler

%2 = (39, N = 242) = 95.56, p < .05. The robust comparative
fit index (CFI) = .95, the root-mean-square error of
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approximation (RMSEA) = .08. CFI values of .95 or greater
and RMSEA values of .06 or less indicate good fit (Ullman,

2007).
The first measurement model was confirmed. Path

coefficients from latent variables to manifest indicators

were large and relatively well balanced (See Figure 1). The
standardized coefficients are as follows for the variables
that made up the latent construct of mother attachment;

Communication;

.94, Trust; .93, and Alienation; -.84. The

standardized coefficients are as follows for the variables
that made up the latent construct of father attachment;

Communication; .89, Trust; .95, and Alienation; -.75.
The standardized coefficients for the variables that

made up the conflict construct were all large and relatively
well balanced with the exception of Injury and Negotiation.
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Figure 1. Structural Equation Model 1 with Standardized
Coefficients

The following are the standardized coefficients for the

variables that made up the construct of conflict; Sexual
assault;

.47, Physical assault; .92, and Psychological

aggression;

.71.
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The hypothesis that greater attachment to mother and

father would predict less domestic violence was not

supported. Only 3% of the variance in domestic violence was
accounted for by mother and father attachment. The direct
paths from mother attachment (standardized

coefficient = 0.15) and father attachment (standardized
coefficient = 0.06) to IPV were small and not significant.
The second model (See Figure 2) was tested and Mardia's

Normalized coefficient = 19.7, indicated violation of
normality. The model fit the data moderately well,

Satorra-Bentler %2 = (41, N = 242) = 125.93, p < .05,
(CFI) = .93,

(RMSEA) = .09. The following are the

standardized coefficients for the variables that made up the

construct of attachment to mother; Trust; .93,
Communication;

.95, and Alienation; -.84. The standardized

coefficients for the variables that made up the construct of
attachment to father in the second model were also large.

Standardized coefficients are as follows;

49

Coefficients

Communication;

.89, Trust; .95, and Alienation; -.76. The

variables that made up the construct of conflict are as

follows; Sexual assault;
Psychological aggression;

.48, Physical assault; .89, and
.73.
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The model did not support negotiation as an intervening

variable between attachment and reported IPV. Attachment to

parents did not predict negotiation with partner, which did
not predict reported IPV. The path from negotiation to IPV

was not significant (standardized coefficient = .13). Only

2% of the variance in negotiation was accounted for by

mother and father attachment. Only 1.7% of the variance in
domestic violence was accounted for by negotiation.

Discussion of the Findings

The purpose of the current study was to address parent
attachment and risk for reports of IPV among Latino women.
Previous studies have documented internal working models
developed from early attachment bonds as relatively stable
through adulthood (Bretherton, 1990). Therefore early
attachment with parents was expected to predict outcomes in

adulthood. Specifically, this study addressed early parental

attachment quality and the possible outcomes on reported IPV
in adulthood. The path models hypothesized a direct link

between mother attachment, father attachment, and reports of
IPV. A second model attempted to capture the specific nature
of relationship qualities established in early parent-child

interactions and how those are maintained in adult
relationships. It was hypothesized that parent attachment
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would predict negotiation skills in adult romantic

relationships, which would predict reports of IPV. The

results of this study failed to reveal the predicted paths.
Attachment to parents was not shown to predict reports of
IPV. The second model failed to reveal a significant path
from parental attachment to negotiation skills with romantic

partners. Lastly, negotiation was not shown to predict

reports of IPV.
The quality of the relationship between parents

predicts attachment of children to their parents (Cox, 1989;

Harris, 1991; Moore, 2008; Wong, 2009). This attachment

quality with parents in turn predicts social competence with
peers and with romantic partners as adults (Lieberman, 1999;
Coleman, 2003, Kouvo, 2010; Simpson, 2007). As studies have

demonstrated that conflict with parents is related to adult

relationship difficulties (Martin, 1990) and attachment with
parents predicts less conflict with peers (Lieberman, 1999;

Kouvo, 2010), it was expected that the hypothesized model

would reveal a significant and negative relationship between
parental attachment and reports of IPV in adult

relationships. A possible explanation for the lack of
relationship between the two variables may be that parent
attachment alone is not a sufficiently prominent predictor
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of IPV in adult relationships. It seems that additional

influential factors may have had to be taken into account.
Much of the literature on attachment and IPV address
the impact of childhood exposure to IPV and/or childhood

abuse. These two variables seem to play an important role in
predicting incidence of IPV in later adult relationships.

The current study did not address childhood abuse or
childhood exposure to IPV and this may have contributed to

the non-significant paths between attachment and IPV. A

current study addressing childhood trauma and attachment
found various factors contributing to women's risk for

multiple abusive relationships (Alexander, 2009). These
factors included, sexual abuse in childhood, witnessing IPV

in childhood, emotional disregulation and parentification.
In this study, having unresolved attachment over childhood
trauma was an important element in predicting multiple
abusive relationships. Yet, unresolved attachment in itself
was not a necessary condition for the development of

multiple violent relationships (Alexander, 2009). Attachment
in this case seems to be an important variable but not as

salient as other factors such as the presence of child abuse
or witnessing IPV as a child.
Similar findings were documented in Goudbout's (2009)

study, which used a structural equation model to investigate
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the associations between childhood exposure to IPV,

attachment and IPV victimization in adult relationships.
Results indicated a direct path from childhood IPV exposure

to insecure attachment; insecure attachment then predicted
IPV victimization in adulthood. Attachment was found to be

an important mediating variable between childhood exposure
to IPV and risk for IPV in adulthood. Yet, attachment did
not explain all the variance found in IPV. A more direct

path was found from childhood IPV exposure to IPV risk in

adulthood (Goudbout, 2009).

It may be that as attachment has been a well documented
predictor of many infant, childhood and adolescent outcomes,

attachment to parents becomes a less salient feature in
outcomes as the individual reaches adulthood. In later

stages of life, other features may become better predictors

of adjustment in relationships. One such feature may be the
communication styles used by relationship partners.

In a study by Feeney and Noller (1994), the connection
between attachment, communication style, and marital
satisfaction among couples was investigated. Results

replicated, previous findings of a direct link between secure
attachment and marital satisfaction. When taking into

consideration the communication styles of partners, it was
found that the link between attachment and satisfaction was
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strongly mediated by communication. Couples' ability to be

open and non-avoidant in their communication toward each
other was the strongest predictor of satisfaction (Feeney &

Noller, 1994). The authors proposed that the effects of
attachment may be most pronounced earlier in the marital

relationship and that communication styles will do more to
determine satisfaction as the couple's relationship matures
(Feeney & Noller, 1994). The current study proposed a model

with negotiation as the mediator between attachment and
violence in the couple relationship. This study did not find
a mediation effect as expected by the findings of Feeney and

Noller (1994) . Although Feeney and Noller (1994) were not

addressing IPV in the adult relationship but rather marital

satisfaction, Roberts and Noller (1998) did find
communication to mediate the effects of attachment on

violence in the romantic couple.
Roberts and Noller (1998) found that adult attachment

predicted violence in the couple dyad. When communication
style between partners was controlled, the relationship
between attachment and violence weakened (Roberts & Noller,

1998). In this study, Roberts and Noller (1998) used the

Relationship Styles Questionnaire (RSQ). The RSQ attempts to
tap into attachment variables specific to current adult

relationship dynamics. In contrast, the current study used
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the IPPA which asks the subject to address attachment
variables as they relate to past parent-child dynamics. A

lack of significant findings may be due to the choice of
attachment measure. When predicting outcomes for adults it
has been suggested that it may be a more powerful option to

use an adult attachment measure (Bartholomew & Shaver,
1998). Yet, the foundation of attachment theory proposes
that parent-child attachment and adult attachment should be

strongly correlated and research has supported this.

Therefore the current study predicted violence in the adult
relationship to be attributed specifically to parent-child
attachment, however distant the attachment dynamics may be.

Future research should address the methodological
implications of using parent-child attachment measures

versus adult attachment measures when predicting adult

relationship outcomes.
Clinical Implications

It should be noted that results did demonstrate
theoretically consistent outcomes for both father and mother

attachment variables. Strengthening of attachment bonds may
be a practical area for intervention with Latino clients
dealing with parent-child relationship difficulties.
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Though further research is needed to confirm the

findings of the current study, it may be that for Latinas,
attachment may not be a significant predictor of violence in

romantic relationships. Additionally, given that attachment
alone did not predict IPV, consideration of other cultural

factors may serve to enhance a prediction model of IPV.

Cultural and societal factors specific to Latinos may be at
the forefront of IPV clinical intervention. Clinicians may

do well to focus on cultural implications and other
stressors for Latino women in relationships where IPV is

present. Some factors such as the use of dominance

(Sugihara, 2002) and machismo (Perilla, 1999) have been
shown to influence the use of violence in Latino
relationships. Additionally, acculturation and stresses
related to immigration have been show to be related to the

prevalence of IPV (Garcia, Hurwitz & Kraus, 2005; Adames,
2005).
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CHAPTER FIVE
CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

Conclusions

Research on attachment and IPV among Latinos is
limited. Through the theoretical constructs of attachment

theory, it was hypothesized that parental attachment would

predict risk for IPV for adults in a Latina sample. A second

hypothesis stated that parental attachment would predict
negotiation skills, which would predict increased IPV in the

adult relationship. The analysis of the measures did not

produce the expected results. There are several
possibilities for the insignificant findings. First,

research on attachment and IPV has established a strong link

between child-witnessed IPV, child abuse, attachment, and
adult IPV. Whether the subjects had witnessed IPV as

children or were abused as children, was not included in

this study's path models. Instead, a direct path between
parent attachment and adult IPV was predicted. The parent
attachment variable may not be salient or strong enough to

make the connection IPV in adulthood. A better model may

include childhood exposure to IPV and childhood abuse.
Second, the use of a parent attachment measure rather than
an adult attachment measure may have resulted in a lack of
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significant findings. An attachment measure addressing adult
attachment variables more proximal to the adulthood outcomes

may have produced more compatible results.
Another possibility for the non-significant findings
may be that for this particular population, the path to IPV

in adult relationships may be different that what can be

predicted by the current research. This study utilized data
from Latina college women. It may be that for Latina women,

other factors must be considered when assessing for risk of

IPV. Strong consideration should be given to cultural
factors given that studies have found machismo and dominance

to influence risk for violence in Latino relationships.

Recommendations
It is recommended that future research utilize data
from Latina women to add to the body of knowledge of IPV

risk for this population. Attachment seems to be a viable,
area of study for Latinos as it relates to their intimate
relationships and it would be valuable to continue research

in this area. Other studies should include multiple

predictors of IPV in Latino relationships, including a
history of child abuse and childhood exposure to IPV.

Studies should take into account mediating variables between
attachment and adult relationship outcomes. Finally, when
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addressing attachment and adult relationship outcomes

futures studies should consider the theoretical and
methodological implications for using a parent-child
attachment measure versus an adult attachment measure.

60

REFERENCES

Adames, S. B. , & Campbell, R.

(2005). Immigrant Latinas'

conceptualization of intimate partner violence.
Violence Against Women, 11, 1341-1364.

Ainsworth, M. D. S.

(1989). Attachments beyond infancy.

American Psychologist, 44, 709-716.
Ainsworth, M. D. S., & Bowlby, J.

(1991). An ethological

approach to personality development. American
Psychologist, 46, 333-341.

Aldarondo, E., Kantor, G. K., & Jasinski, J. L.

(2002) . A

risk marker analysis of wife assault in Latino
families. Violence Against Women, 8, 429-454.

Allison, C. J., Bartholomew, K., Mayseless, 0., & Dutton, D.
G.

(2008). Love as a battlefield: Attachment and

relationship dynamic in couples identified for male
partner violence. Journal of Family Issues, 29,

125-150.
Amato, P. R., Johnson, D. R., Booth, A., & Rogers, S. J.

(2003). Continuity and change in marital quality

between 1980-2000. Journal of Marriage and. Family, 65,

1-22.
Amato, P. R., & Rivera, F.

(1999). Paternal involvement and

children's behavior problems. Journal of Marriage and
Family, 61, 375-384.

61

Anderson, K. L.

(1997). Gender, status, and domestic

violence: An integration of feminist and family

violence approaches. Journal of Marriage and Family,

59, 655-669.
Armsden, G. C., & Greenberg, M. T.

(1987). The inventory of

parent and peer attachment: Individual differences and
their relationship to psychological well-being in
adolescence. Journal of Youth and Adolescence, 16,

427-454.
Armsden, G. C., McCauley, E., Greenberg, M. T., Burke, P.

M., & Mitchell, J. R.

(1990). Parent and peer

attachment in early adolescent depression. Journal of
Abnormal Child Psychology, 18, 683-697.

Barnett, O. W.

(2001). Why battered women do not leave, part

2: External inhibiting factors-social support and
internal inhibiting factors. Trauma, Violence, & Abuse,
2, 3-35.

Barnett, O. W., Lee, C. Y., & Thelen, R. E.

(1997). Gender

differences in attributions of self-defense and control

in interpartner aggression. Violence Against Women, 3,
462-481.

Bernal, G., & Saez-Santiago, E.

(2006). Culturally centered

psychosocial interventions. Journal of Community

Psychology, 34, 121-132.
62

Bettman, C.

(2009). Patriarchy: The predominant discourse

and fount of domestic violence. The Australian and New

Zealand Journal of Family Therapy, 30, 15-28.
Blissett, J., Walsh, J., Harris, G. , Jones, C., Leung, N. , &

Meyer, C.

(2006). Different core beliefs predict

paternal and maternal attachment representations in
young women. Clinical Psychology and Psychotherapy, 13,

167-171.
Bonomi, A. E., Anderson, M. L., Cannon, E. A., Slesnick, N.,

& Rodriguez, M. A.

(2009). Intimate partner violence in

Latina and non-Latina women. American Journal of

Preventative Medicine, 36, 43-48.
Bowlby, J.

(1988). A secure base. New York: Basic Books.

Bretherton, I.

(1985). Attachment theory: Retrospect and

prospect. Monographs of the Society for Research in

Child Development, 50(1-2, Serial No. 209).
Bretherton, I.

(1990). Communication patterns, internal

working models, and the intergenerational transmission

of attachment relationships. Infant Mental Health
Journal, 11, 237-252.
Caetano, R., & Cunradi, C.

(2003). Intimate partner violence

and depression among Whites, Blacks, and Hispanics.
Annals of Epidemiology, 13, 661-664.

63

Caetano, R., Field, C. A., Ramisetty-Mikler, S., & McGarth,

C.

(2005) . The 5-year course of intimate partner

violence among White, Black, and Hispanic couples in
the United States. Journal of Interpersonal Violence,

20, 1039-1057.
Caetano, R., Schafer, J., & Cunradi, C. B.

(2001).

Alcohol-related intimate partner violence among White,
Black, and Hispanic couples in the United States.

Alcohol, Research & Health, 25, 58-65.
Coleman, P. K.

(2003) . Perceptions of parent-child

attachment, social self-efficacy and peer relationships

in middle childhood. Infant and Child Development, 12,

351-368.
Collins, N. L., & Read, S. J.

(1990). Adult attachment,

working models, and relationship quality in dating

couples. Journal of Personality and Social Psychology,

58, 644-663.

Coltrane, S., Parke, R. D., & Adams, M.

(2004). Complexity

of father involvement in low-income Mexican American
Families. Family Relations, 53, 179-189.

Cordova, J. V., Jacobson, N. S., Gottman, J. M., Rushe, R.,

& Coz, G.

(1993). Negative reciprocity and

communication in couples with a violent husband.

Journal of Abnormal Psychology, 102, 559-564.
64

Cox, M. J., Owen, M. T., Lewis, J. M., & Henderson, V. K.

(1989). Marriage, adult adjustment and early parenting.
Child. Development, 60, 1015-1024.
Crenshaw, K. W.

(1994). Mapping the margins:

Intersectionality, identity politics, and violence
against women of color. In M. A. Fineman, & R.

Mykitiuk,

(Eds.),- The public nature of private

violence,

(pp. 93-118). New York: Routledge.

De La Rosa, M. , Dillon, F. R., Ganapati, N. E., Rojas, P.,
Pinto, E., & Prado, G.

(2010). Mother-daughter

attachment and drug abuse among Latinas in the United
States. The Journal of Drug Issues, 10, 379-404.

Doumas, D. M., Pearson, C. L., Elgin, J. E., & McKinley, L.
L.

(2008). Adult attachment as a risk factor for

intimate partner violence: The "mispairing" of

partners' attachment styles. Journal of Interpersonal
Violence, 23, 616-634.

Edelson, M. G., Hokoda, A., & Ramos-Lira, L.

(2007).

Differences in effects of domestic violence between

Latina and non-Latina women. Journal of Family

Violence, 22, 1-10.

65

Ehrensaft, M. K., Cohen, P., Brown, J., Smailes, E., Chen,

H., & Johnson, J. G.

(2003). Intergenerational

transmission of partner violence: A 20-year perspective
study. Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology,

71, 741-753.
Ehrensaft, M. K., Langhinrichsen-Rohling, J., Heyman, R. E.,

O'Leary, K. D., & Lawrence, E.

(1999). Feeling

controlling in marriage: a phenomenon specific to

physically aggressive couples? Journal of Family
Psychology, 13, 20-32.

Ehrensaft, M. K., Moffitt, T. E., & Caspi, A.

(2004).

Clinically abusive relationships in an unselected birth
cohort: men's and women's participation and

developmental antecedents. Journal of Abnormal

Psychology, 113, 258-271.
Ehrensaft, M. K., Moffitt, T. E., & Caspi, A.

(2006). Is

domestic violence followed by and increased risk of

psychiatric disorder among women but not among men? A
longitudinal cohort study. American Journal of

Psychiatry, 163, 855-892.

66

Ellis, B. J., Bates, J. E., Dodge, K. A., Fergusson, D. M. ,
Horwood, L. J., Pettit, G. S., & Woodward, L.

(2003).

Does father absence place daughters at special risk for
early sexual activity and teenage pregnancy? Child

Development,

74, 801-821.

Engels, R. C. M. E., Finkenauer, C., Dekovic, M., & Meeus,
W.

(2001). Parental attachment and adolescents'

emotional adjustment: The associations with social

skills and relational competence. Journal of Counseling
Psychology, 48, 428-439.

Faramarzi, M., Esmailzadeh, S., & Mosavi, S.

(2005). A

comparison of abused and non-abused women's definitions
of domestic violence and attitudes to acceptance of

male dominance. European Journal of Obstetrics &
Gynecology and Reproductive Biology, 122, 225-231.
Feeney, J. A., & Noller, P.

(1990). Attachment style as a

predictor of adult romantic relationships. Journal of

Personality and Social Psychology, 58, 281-291.

Fox, G. L., & Benson, M. L.

(2006). Household and

neighborhood contexts of intimate partner violence.
Public Health Reports, 121, 419-427.

67

Fraley, R. C., & Shaver, P. R.

(2000). Adult romantic

attachment: Theoretical developments, emerging
controversies, and unanswered questions. Review of

General Psychology, 4, 132-154.
Franco, J., Sabattini, L., & Crosby, F. J.

(2004).

Anticipating work and family: exploring the
associations among gender-related ideologies, values,
and behaviors in Latino and White families in the

United States. Journal of Social Issues, 60, 755-766.
Freeman, H., & Almond, T. M.

(2010). Mapping young adults'

use of fathers for attachment support: implications on

romantic relationship experiences. Early Child
Development and Care, 180, 227-248.

Garcia, L., Hurwitz, E. L., & Kraus, J. F.

(2005).

Acculturation and reported intimate partner violence
among Latinas in Los Angeles. Journal of interpersonal
Violence, 20, 569-590.

Garriott, P. 0., Love, K. M., Tyler, K. M., Thomas, D. M.,

Roan-Belle, C. R., & Brown, C. L.

(2010). Testing an

attachment model of Latina/o college students'

psychological adjustment. Hispanic Journal of Behavior
Sciences, 32, 104-117.

68

George, M. J.

(2007) . The "great taboo" and the role of

patriarchy in husband and wife abuse. International
Journal of Men's Health, 6, 7-21.

Godbout, N., Dutton, D. G., Lussier, Y. , & Sabourin, S.
(2009). Early exposure to violence, domestic violence,

attachment representations, and marital adjustment.
Personal Relationships, 16, 365-384.

Gomez, R., & McLaren, S.

(2007). The inter-relations of

mother and father attachment, self-esteem and
aggression during late adolescence. Aggressive

Behavior, 33, 160-169.

Gordis, E. B., Margolin, G., & Vickerman, K.

(2005).

Communication and frightening behavior among couples

with past and recent histories of physical martial
aggression. American Journal of Community Psychology,

36, 177-191.
Gormley, B., & Lopez, F. G.

(2009). Psychological abuse

perpetration in college dating relationships:
Contributions of gender, stress, and adult attachment

orientations. Journal of Interpersonal Violence, 24,

204-217.

69

Grossmann, K. , Grossmann, K. E., Fremmer-Bombik, E.,

Kindler, H., Scheuerer-Englisch, & Simmermann, P.

(2002) . The uniqueness of the child-father attachment

relationship: fathers' sensitive and challenging play
as a pivotal variable in a 16-year longitudinal study.

Social Development, 11, 307-331.
Hamberger, L. K., & Guse, C. E.

(2002). Men's and women's

use of intimate partner violence in clinical samples.
Violence against Women, 8, 1301-1331.

Hamel, J.

(2007). Toward a gender-inclusive conception of

intimate partner violence research and theory: Part 1 traditional perspectives. International Journal of

Men's Health, 6, 36-53.
Hamel, J.

(2009) . Toward a gender-inclusive conception of

intimate partner violence research and theory: Part 2 -

new directions. International Journal of Men's Health,
8, 41-59.

Harris, K. M., & Morgan, S. P.

(1991). Fathers, sons and

daughters: Differential paternal involvement in
parenting. Journal of Marriage and Family, 53, 531-544.

Hazan, C. & Shaver, P.

(1987). Romantic love conceptualized

as an attachment process. Journal of Personality and

Social Psychology, 52, 511-524.

70

Heckert, A., Nowak, T. C. , & Snyder, K. A.

(1998) . The

impact of husbands' and wives' relative earnings on

marital disruption. Journal of Marriage and Family, 60,

690-703.
Henderson, A. J. Z., Bartholomew, K., Trinke, S. J., &

Kwong, M.

(2005). When loving means hurting: An

exploration of attachment and intimate abuse in a

community sample. Journal of Family Violence, 20,
219-230.

Howes, C. & Wishard Guerra, A. G.

(2008). Networks of

attachment relationships in low-income children of
Mexican heritage: Infancy through preschool. Social
Development, 18, 896-914.

Hyman, I., Forte, T., Du Mont, J., Romans, S., & Cohen, M.
M.

(2009). Help-seeking behavior for intimate partner

violence among racial minority women in Canada. Women's
Health Issues, 19, 101-108.
Jewkes, R.

(2002). Intimate partner violence: Causes and

prevention. The Lancet, 359, 1423-1429.

Johnson, M. P.

(2005). Domestic violence: It's not about

gender -or is it? Journal of Marriage and Family, 67,
1126-1130.

71

Kasturirangan, A., Krishnan, S., & Riger, S.

(2004). The

impact of culture and minority status on women's

experience of domestic violence. Trauma, Violence, &
Abuse, 5, 318-332.
Kasturirangan, A., & Williams, E. N.

(2003) . Counseling

Latina battered women: A qualitative study of the

Latina perspective. Journal of Multicultural Counseling
and Development, 31, 162-178.

Kaukinen, C.

(2004). Status compatibility, physical

violence, and emotional abuse in intimate

relationships. Journal of Marriage and Family, 66,
452-471.
Kenny, M. E., & Gallagher, L. A.

(2002). Instrumental and

social/relational correlates of perceived maternal and
paternal attachment in adolescence. Journal of

Adolescence, 25, 203-219.
Kesner, J. E., & McKenry, P. C.

(1998). The role of

childhood attachment factors in predicting male
violence toward female intimates. Journal of Family
Violence, 13, 417-432.

Klein, R.

(2004). Sickening relationships: Gender-based

violence, women's health, and the role of informal

third parties. Journal of Social and Personal
Relationships, 21, 149-165.
72

Klevens, J., Shelley, G. , Clavel-Arcas , C., Barney, D. D.,

Tobar, C., Duran, E. S., Barajas-Mazaheri, R. , &
Esparza, J.

(2007). Latinos' perspectives and

experiences with intimate partner violence. Violence

Against Women, 13, 141-158.

Kouvo, A. M., & Silven, M.

(2010). Finnish mothers' and

fathers' attachment representations during child's
first year predict psychosocial adjustment in

preadolescence. Attachment & Human Development, 12,

529-549.
Lapsley, D. K., Rice, K. G., & Fitzgerald D. P.

(1990).

Adolescent attachment, identity, and adjustment to
college: Implication for the continuity of adaptation
hypothesis. Journal of Counseling & Development, 68,

561-565.
Lawrence, E., & Bradbury, T. N.

(2007). Trajectories of

change in physical aggression and marital satisfaction.
Journal of Family Psychology, 21, 236-247.
Lieberman, M, , Doyle, A., & Markiewicz, D.

(1999).

Developmental patterns in security of attachment to
mother and father in late childhood and early
adolescence: Associations with peer relations. Child
Development,

70, 202-213.

73

Lipsky, S., Caetano, R., Field, C. A., & Larkin, G. L.

(2006). The role of intimate partner violence, race,

and ethnicity in help-seeking behaviors. Ethnicity and
Health, 11, 81-100.
Locke, T. F., Newcomb, M. D., Duclos, A., & Goodyear, R. K.
(2 007) . Psychosocial predictors and correlates of

dysphoria in adolescent and young adult Latinas.
Journal of Community Psychology, 35, 135-149.

Lopez, C., Bergren, M. D., & Painter, S. G.

(2008) Latino

disparities in child mental health services. Journal of
child and Adolescent Psychiatric Nursing, 21, 137-145.
Lopez-Gonzalez, G.

(2004). Father Latina sexualities:

Mexican men and the virginity of their daughters.
Journal of Marriage and Family, 66, 1118-1130.

Macmillan, R., & Gartner, R.

(1999). When she brings home

the bacon: Labor-force participation and the risk of

spousal violence against women. Journal of Marriage and
Family, 61, 947-958.

Martin, B.

(1990). The transmission of relationship

difficulties form one generation to the next. Journal
of Youth and Adolescence, 19, 181-199.

Mayo, Y.

(1997). Machismo, fatherhood and the Latino family:

Understanding the concept. Journal of Multicultural

Social Work, 5, 49-61.

74

(1994). Parent-child

McCormick, C. B., & Kennedy, J. H.

attachment working models and self-esteem in
adolescence. Journal of Youth and Adolescence, 23,

1-18 .
McHugh, M.

(2005) . Understanding gender and intimate partner

abuse. Sex Roles, 52, 717-724.
McNulty, J. K., & Hellmuth, J. C.

(2008). Emotion regulation

and intimate partner violence in newlyweds. Journal of

Family Psychology, 22, 794-797.
Moore, D. R., & Florsheim, P.

(2007). Interpersonal

behavior, psychopathology, and relationship outcomes
among adolescent mothers and their partners. Journal of
Clinical Child and Adolescent Psychology, 36, 541-556.

Moore, D. R., & Florsheim, P.

(2008). Interpartner conflict

and child abuse risk among African American and Latino

adolescent parenting couples. Child Abuse & Neglect,
32, 463-475.
Moss, E., Rousseau, D., Parent, S., St. Laurent, D., &
Saintonge, J.

(1998). Correlates of attachment at

school age: Maternal reported stress, mother-child

interaction, and behavior problems. Child Development,

69, 1390-1405.

75

Murdaugh, C., Hunt, S., Sowell, R. , & Santana, I.

(2004).

Domestic violence in Hispanics in the southeastern

United States: A survey and needs analysis. Journal of
Family Violence, 19, 107-115.

Newland, L. A., Coyl, D. D. , & Freeman, H.

(2008).

Predicting preschoolers' attachment security from
fathers' involvement internal working models, and use

of social support. Early Child Development and Care,

178, 785-801.

Noom, M. J., Dekovic, M., & Meeus, W. H. J.

(1999).

Autonomy, attachment and psychosocial adjustment during
adolescence: a double-edged sword? Journal of

Adolescence, 22, 771-783.
Oropesa, R. S.

(1996). Normative beliefs about marriage and

cohabitation: A comparison of non-Latino Whites,

Mexican Americans, and Puerto Ricans. Journal of

Marriage and Family, 58, 49-62.
Peacock, M. J., McClure, F., & Agars, M. D.

(2003).

Predictor of delinquent behaviors among Latino youth.
The Urban Review, 35, 59-72.

Perilla, J. L.

(1999). Domestic Violence as a human rights

issues: The case of immigrant Latinos. Hispanic Journal

of Behavior Sciences, 21, 107-133.

76

Perilla, J. L., Bakeman, R., & Norris, F. H.

(1994). Culture

and domestic violence: The ecology of abused Latinas.
Violence and Victims, 9, 325-339.

Phinney, J. S., Cantu, C. L., & Kurtz, D. A.

(1997). Ethnic

and American identity as predictors of self-esteem
among African American, Latino, and White adolescents.
Journal of Youth and Adolescence, 26, 165-185.
Phinney, J. S., Horenczyk, G., Liebkind, K., & Vedder, P.

(2001). Ethnic identity, immigration, and well-being:
An interactional perspective. Journal of Social Issues,

57, 493-510.
Raghavan, C., Rajah, V., Gentile, K., Collado, L., &

Kavanagh, A.

(2009) . Community Violence, social support

networks, ethnic group differences, and male
perpetration of intimate partner violence. Journal of
Interpersonal Violence, 24, 1665-1632.

Raj, A., & Silverman, J.

(2002). Violence against immigrant

women: The role of culture, context, and legal
immigrant status on intimate partner violence. Violence
Against Women, 8, 367-398.

77

Rikhye, K., Tyrka, A. R., Kelly, M. M., Gagne, G. G., Mello,
A. F., Mello, M. F., Price, L. H., & Carpenter, L. L.
(2008). Interplay between childhood maltreatment,

parental bonding, and gender effects: Impact on quality
of life. Child Abuse & Neglect, 32, 19-34.
Rinderle, S., & Montoya, D.

(2008). Hispanic/Latino identity

labels: An examination of cultural values and personal

and personal experiences. The Howard Journal of
Communications, 19, 144-164.
Rivera, F. I., Guarniccia, P. J., Mulvaney-Day, N., Lin, J.

Y. , Torres, M., & Alegria, M.

(2008). Family cohesion

and its relationship to psychological distress among
latino groups. Hispanic Journal of Behavioral Sciences,
30, 357-378.

Roberts, N. , & Noller, P.

(1998). The Associations between

Adult Attachment and Couple Violence: The Role of
Communication Patterns and Relationship Satisfaction.

In J. A. Simpson, & W. S. Rholes (Eds.), Attachment
theory and close relationships (pp. 317-352). New York:

Guilford Press.
Rodgriguez, M., Valentine, J. M., Son, J. B., & Muhammad, M.

(2009). Violence and barriers to mental health care for
ethnicity diverse populations of women. Trauma,
Violence, & Abuse, 10, 358-374.

78

Rogers, W. S., Bidwell, J., & Wilson, L.

(2005). Perception

of and satisfaction with relationship power, sex, and

attachment styles: A couple level analyses. Journal of
Family Violence, 20, 241-251.
Romans, S., Forte, T., Cohen, M. M., Du Mont, J., & Hyman,

I.

(2007). Who is most at risk for intimate partner

violence? : A Canadian population-based study. Journal

of Interpersonal Violence, 22, 1495-1514.

Rubin, K. H., Dwyer, K. M., Booth-LaForce, C., Kim, A. H.,
Burgess, K. B., & Rose-Krasnor, L.

(2004). Attachment,

friendship, and psychosocial functioning in early
adolescence. The Journal of Early Adolescence, 24,

326-356.

Santos, S. J., Bohon, L. M. , & Sanchez-Sosa, J. J.

(1998).

Childhood family relationships, marital and work

conflict, and mental health distress in Mexican

immigrants. Journal of Community Psychology, 26,

491-508.

Schafer, J., Caetano, R., & Cunradi, C. B.

(2004). A path

model of risk factors for intimate partner violence

among couples in the United States. Journal of
Interpersonal Violence, 19, 127-142.

79

Shears, J., Robinson, J., & Emde, R. N.

(2002). Fathering

relationships and their associations with juvenile

delinquency. Infant Mental Health Journal, 23, 79-87.

Simons, K. J., Paternite, C. E., & Shore, C.

(2001). Quality

of parent/adolescent attachment and aggression in young
adolescents. The Journal of Early Adolescence, 21,

182-203 .
Simpson, J. A., Collins, W. A., Tran, S., & Haydon, K. C.
(2007) . Attachment and the experience and expression of

emotions in romantic relationships: A developmental
perspective. Journal of Personality and Social

Psychology, 92, 355-367.
Smithey, M, & Straus, M. A.

(2004) . Primary prevention of

intimate partner violence. In H. Kury, & J.

Obergfell-Fuchs (Eds.), Crime prevention-new
approaches,

(pp. 239-276). Mainz/Germany : Weisser Ring

Gemeinnutzige Verlags-GmbH.
Sternberg, K. J., Lamb, M. E., Guterman, E., Abbott, C. B.,
& Dawud-Noursi, S.

(2005). Adolescent' perceptions of

attachment to their mothers and father in families with
histories of domestic violence: A longitudinal
perspective. Child Abuse & Neglect, 29, 853-869.

80

Stith, S. M. , Green, N. M. , Smith, D. B., & Ward, D. B.

(2008). Marital satisfaction and marital discord as
risk markers for intimate partner violence: a
meta-analytic review. Journal of Family Violence, 23,

149-160.
Straus, M. A., Hamby, S. L., McCoy, S. & Sugarman, D. B.
(1996). The revised Conflict Tactics Scales (CTS2):

Development and preliminary psychometric data. Journal

of Family Issues, 17, 283-316.
Sugihara, Y., & Warner, J. A.

(2002). Dominance and domestic

abuse among Mexican Americans: Gender differences in
the etiology of violence in intimate relationships.

Journal of Family Violence, 17, 315-340.
Tichenor, V. J.

(1999). Status and income as gendered

resources: the case of marital power. Journal of

Marriage and Family, 61, 638-650.
Tjaden, P., & Thoennes, N.

(2000). Extent, nature and

consequences of intimate partner violence: Findings
from the national violence against women survey.
Washington DC: National Institute of Justice and the

Centers of Disease Control and Prevention.

81

Toth, J. F. , & Xu, X.

(1999). Ethnic and cultural diversity

in fathers' involvement: A racial/ethic comparison of
African American, Hispanic, and White fathers. Youth &

Society, 31, 76-99.
Ullman, J. B.,

(2007). Structural equation modeling. In S.

Hartman (Ed.), Using multivariate statistics (5th ed.,
pp. 676-780) . Boston: Allyn & Bacon/Pearson Education,

Inc.

Ulloa, E. C., Jaycox, L. H., Marshall, G. N. , & Collins, R.
L.

(2004). Acculturation, gender stereotypes, and

attitudes about dating violence among Latino youth.

Violence and Victims, 19, 273-287.
Vandello, J. A., & Cohen, D.

(2003). Male honor and female

fidelity: Implicit cultural scripts that perpetuate
domestic violence. Journal of Personality and Social

Psychology, 84, 997-1010.
Verschueren, K., & Marcoen, A.

(1999). Perceptions of self

and relationship with parents in aggressive and
nonaggressive rejected children. Journal of School

Psychology, 40, 501-522.
Wampler, R. S., & Downs, A. B.

(2010). Parent and peer

attachment in minority males at high risk for
delinquency. Clinical Social Work, 38, 107-119.

82

West, C. M., Kantor, G. K., & Jasinski, J. L.

(1998).

Sociodemographic predictors and cultural barriers to
help-seeking behavior by Latina and Anglo American

battered women. Violence and Victims, 13, 361-375.

Weston, R.

(2008) . Insecure attachment mediates effects of

partners' emotional abuse and violence on women's

relationship quality. Journal of Family Violence, 23,
483-493.
White, H. R., & Widom, C. S.

(2003) . Intimate partner

violence among abused and neglected children in young

adulthood: The mediating effects of early aggression,

antisocial personality, hostility and alcohol problems.
Aggressive Behavior, 29, 332-345.

Williams, S. L., & Frieze, I. H.

(2005). Patterns of violent

relationships, psychological distress, and marital

satisfaction in a national sample of men and women. Sex
Roles, 52, 771-784.
Wong, M. S., Mangelsdorf, S. C., Brown, G. L., Neff, C., &
Schoppe-Sullivan, S. J.

(2009). Parental beliefs,

infant temperament, and marital quality: Associations
with infant-mother and infant-father attachment.

Journal of Family Psychology, 23, 828-838.

83

